TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

COUNCIL MEETING
January 20, 2012

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met January 20, 2012, at 9:05 a.m. in the John H. Winters Building, Room, 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas.  Members present were Chair Gigi Edwards Bryant, Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos, Debbie Epperson, Tina Martin, Ben Morris, and Scott Rosenbach.  Also present were DFPS Commissioner Howard Baldwin, General Counsel Gerry Williams, and agency staff.  Not present were council members, Patricia Cole, Anna Maria Jimenez, and Linda Bell Robinson.
Agenda Item - Call to Order

Chair Gigi Edwards Bryant called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m.  A quorum was present.  
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction, and Approval of Minutes of October 21, 2011 regular meeting

Chair Bryant called for approval of minutes of the October 21, 2011, regular meeting.  Ms. Papadopoulos moved for adoption; Ms. Martin seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.    

Agenda Item 3  - Agency Briefings
Agency briefings were taken out of order.  
3.b.  Grants Awarded to CPS - Audrey Deckinga, CPS
Audrey Deckinga reported on grants to CPS.  The grants offer an opportunity to collaborate with other state and community-based organizations, such as the Advisory Committee on Promoting Adoption of Minority Children.  

Ms. Deckinga first spoke of the Children’s Justice Act (CJA) grant to improve the child welfare systems, the court systems, and to work with DFPS in protecting children.  DFPS is striving to balance protection of children and the involvement of families.  A CJA grant in 2010 helped to fund a statewide training entitled "Knowing the Family Conference", which brought together all investigations and Family-Based Safety Services supervisors, program directors, program administrators, and regional directors.  In 2011, a CJA grant continued staff development with trainings on the identification and control of safety threats and clinical supervision required for family centered practice.  For 2012, CPS received $75,000 in CJA funding to continue family centered decision making practices across the state.  A family assessment tool was developed to ensure the safety of children, for use during investigations and throughout the life of a case.  Grant work will be conducted in three phases:  regional trainings for regional managers; regional technical assistance; and focus groups to evaluate the effectiveness of the model and tools.  CPS is required to report activities and progress to the CJA.  

In October 2010, the department was awarded a federal five-year Diligent Recruitment Grant.  This grant is a collaborative effort between DFPS, Texas CASA, and Child Trends as the evaluators.  Specific counties within Regions 3, 4, and 5 have been targeted to identify adoptive homes for children for whom parental rights have been terminated and permanent homes for children for whom DFPS has permanent managing conservatorship without termination of parental rights.  The department is focusing on children with sibling groups, children who are African-American or Hispanic, older youth, and children with specialized needs.  CASA volunteers have been active in helping to identify homes.  Ms. Deckinga thanked Andrea Sparks for her work in securing permanency for children.

The Texas Trio Project, a grant awarded to the Texas Education Agency (TEA), is a collaborative effort between the TEA, DFPS, and the Texas Supreme Court Permanent Judicial Commission for Children, Youth & Families to promote educational stability for foster youth.  The Children’s Commission hosted a summit of the statewide court systems in 2008 and developed a subcommittee, the Education Committee, as a result of that conference.  A pilot project is planned in Houston ISD, which will be challenging because there are 1,000 foster youth, ages 10 to 17, attending schools in Houston ISD.  The workgroup will facilitate policy and practice changes and produce online resources so that the model may be replicated in other school systems across the state.  Recommendations are forthcoming.  
The American Human Society was awarded the No Place Like Home grant in partnership with Casey Family Programs and three child welfare agencies in Larimer County, Colorado, South Dakota, and Texas.  This is one of seven three-year federal grants from the US Department of Health and Human Services to implement and evaluate the use of family group decision making (FGDM) in child welfare.   The evaluation will focus on the effectiveness of FGDM for children and families receiving in-home services, how FGDM can meet the needs of families receiving these services, and the effectiveness of FGDM in supporting culturally diverse populations.  
Chair Bryant called for questions or comments.  Ms. Papadopoulos asked if judges and attorneys responsible for representing youth in foster care were aware of the Texas Trio Project's Houston ISD study.  Ms. Deckinga answered that judges are aware of the study, and outreach efforts have made to inform attorneys.  The grant is recent and of short duration, and a communication plan is in place.
3.c. Commissioner's Report to include: Staff Realignment, Foster Care Redesign, Supervised Independent Living, Implementation of Legislation, and Notification of Rule Adoptions - Howard Baldwin

Commissioner Baldwin reported on suggestions by a stakeholder in the October meeting about recruiting of adoptive families particularly in the faith community, which has resulted in CPS working on a secure portal for foster parents, caseworkers, and the courts to communicate important case information.  He stated that DFPS values and welcomes public testimony and ideas.  
Foster Care Redesign is in procurement.  Requests for proposal have been issued; responses have been received and are being evaluated.  One contract will be awarded in a metropolitan area and one in a rural area.  The number of proposals has been narrowed to the competitive field.  The agency will brief Governor and legislative leadership offices as the process moves forward.  
Commissioner Baldwin provided an update on Supervised Independent Living (SIL), a program designed to help young people transition from foster care to adulthood.  The SIL program seeks to help young adults develop healthy interpersonal skills and self sufficiency necessary for adulthood, have age-appropriate experiences and learn consequences and responsible behavior, pursue their educational and vocational goals and obtain jobs, learn how to use public transportation and other community resources, establish supportive relationships with other caring adults, and secure affordable housing upon leaving the SIL setting.  SIL will allow foster youth to practice being an adult in a supportive environment before they exit the system.  Typically, the young adult will reside in a dorm, apartment, or other shared housing with other youth.  They would have to agree to household rules and would experience the independence of coming and going for their employment, school and other personal/social activities.  November 1 is the planned effective date of the SIL contracts, with placements to begin in December.  Chair Bryant suggested a module on financial responsibility, stating it would prove beneficial to their future.  
Commissioner Baldwin reported on staff realignment in response to legislative mandates.  Some positions have been repurposed into caseworker positions to assist with caseload growth.  As of January 9, 2012, 496 of 552 staff members who were displaced from a position have been placed in other employment.  The agency will continue to look for placements for the remaining 56 staff and is also working with sister agencies in the Health and Human Services Enterprise to locate positions in the employees' communities.
Implementation of legislation is seen in Adult Protective Services and Child Care Licensing rules and the redesign of the foster care system.  During the interim, the House Human Services Committee will follow the implementation of Foster Care Redesign. The House Criminal Jurisprudence Committee will focus on implementation of bills relating to criminal penalties for failure to report a missing child or the death of a child.   The House Appropriations Committee will monitor, from a budgetary standpoint, the performance of state agencies, including DFPS, to see how legislation is being implemented and will also assess the general fiscal condition of agencies and of the state.  The Senate has yet to release all of its interim charges.  So far, there is one Senate interim charge that is high priority for DFPS:  the Joint Committee on Human Trafficking will look at services being provided to victims of human trafficking, particularly services to child victims.  
The Commissioner reported on rules that were proposed at the October Council meeting, published in the November 18, 2011, issue of the Texas Register.  The following rules received no public comment and were adopted as proposed:  Agenda Item 5a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter F, Release Hearings Proposed; Agenda Item 5b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter O, Foster and Adoptive Home Development, §700.1501, Regarding Waivers and Variances for Relative Foster Homes; Agenda Item 5c. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 700, Subchapter C, Eligibility for Child Protective Services Proposed; Agenda Item 5d. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 745, Licensing; and Agenda Item 5h. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 732, Contracted Services. 

Chair Bryant asked for comments.  Ms. Papadopoulos announced that the Houston Bar Association has taken on the Houston Alumni and Youth (HAY) Center program for transitional services for youth as a project.  Children in Harris County who have aged out of foster care may return to the HAY Center for support and also become mentors for other youth entering the program.  
3.a.  Advisory Committee on Promoting Adoption of Minority Children - Bishop Aaron Blake, Pastor Russell Rogers
Bishop Aaron Blake reported on the year’s successes.  Most of this committee's vacancies have been filled. Six of the twelve committee members are clergy.  The committee has completed its first adoption forum for pastors with the support of Casey Family Programs.  The goal is to recruit churches to adopt within their zip code and provide children with a community of wrap-around support.  The committee would like to transfer ownership from the Department of Family and Protective Services to the communities, specifically the child's community of origin.  Bishop Blake recommended the continuation of the adoption forums and asked the department to continue to allow disproportionality and foster/adopt staff to attend.  In addition, he requested the assistance of the Father Initiative Specialist.  

Pastor Russell Rogers talked about the restructuring of the committee and rewriting the bylaws.  
The committee and the department, in conjunction with Focus on the Family, held an adoption awareness conference in Dallas in November 2010, at the Watermark Church.  910 families attended the conference which resulted in 155 Texas families initiating the process of adoption.  Over 175 churches participated, and 17 agencies and 9 ministries were on-hand to answer their questions.   Additionally, committee members have served as adoption consultants and guest speakers at faith-based gatherings to discuss the need for adoptive homes.   Committee members have participated in several faith-based conferences over the past year.  Lake Point Baptist Church in Rockwall held a foster and adoption conference, at which committee members were keynote speakers.  Trinity Life Church in the Dallas area has implemented a Hearts without Homes Annual Conference; committee members also participated in this event.   Additionally, committee member spoke at the National Jail Conference, which focuses on children of inmates. 
Pastor Rogers spoke of the past difficulty in arranging an adoption forum due to lack of funding. Casey Family Services earmarked $25,000 for support of the committee last year; however, they are not able to fund the committee this year.  The committee is asking for funds from DFPS.  Specifically, the committee is requesting funding for the Minister-to-Minister contract to help recruit additional families from within the faith community.  This contract previously existed between DFPS and ministers who fostered or adopted to help recruit additional families in the faith-based community.   The committee believes the best resources come from within the faith community and that it is the bridge to connecting with potential adoptive parents.  In 2007 when the Minister-to-Minister program was piloted in Region 3, more than 30 faith-based families interested in adopting were identified and began the adoption process within a 6-week period.  The program was expanded in 2008 to Regions 3, 4, 5, 6, and 7, and the timeline was extended from 6 weeks to 3 months.  The Minister-to-Minister program identified more than 150 possible adoptive families in six months. The program was not reinstated in 2009 due to lack of funding, and the committee believes it is a key funding need.   
Another recommendation from the committee is to promote adoption through public awareness campaigns, including the Why Not Me campaign, Blue Sunday (April), the National Day of Prayer for Victims of Child Abuse and Neglect, Foster Care Awareness Month (May) and National Adoption Awareness Month (November).  
Bishop Blake concluded the presentation with a request for support for the forums.  In conjunction with foster care redesign, the committee is planning to conduct its next adoption forum in rural areas, regions 2 and 9.  Bishop Blake acknowledged Denise Lange and Assistant Commissioner Audrey Deckinga for their work with the committee.
Chair Bryant asked for questions, then asked if the committee was a 501(c)(3) organization which would give them ability to raise funds.  Pastor Rogers stated that they were a legislatively mandated committee, but he did not know if the committee was a 501(c)(3).  Assistant Commissioner Audrey Deckinga stated she believed the committee may qualify as a 501(c)(3) but that she would need to consult with legal staff to confirm. 

Chair Bryant announced that the committee’s report is available to the public.  
Pastor Rogers shared that he and his wife have adopted three children, including one child who had been exposed to methamphetamines.  When this child was placed in his home, they were told of his likely limitations.  The child has exceeded expectations and went on to establish his own 501(c)(3) called Casey's Heart, which is currently building an orphanage in South Africa, housing for earthquake victims in Haiti, and helps over 7,000 homeless and orphans.  Pastor Rogers concluded that children in foster care have unlimited potential when taken into loving adoptive homes.   

Chair Bryant called on Commissioner Baldwin who thanked Bishop Blake and Pastor Rogers for their leadership and the committee's work.  He named the other committee members:  Leora Olorunnisomo, Bishop W.C. Martin, Dr. Gloria Batiste-Roberts, Rebekah McKay, George Alfred Williams, Arabia Vargas, and Pastor Essau Hernandez.  Denise Lange is the DFPS liaison to the committee.
3.d.  Interagency Facilities Investigations Workgroup - Jennifer Sims, Deputy Commissioner
Chair Bryant called on Jennifer Sims, Deputy Commissioner, for a report on the Interagency Facilities Investigations Workgroup.  The workgroup focuses on examining policies and procedures of abuse, neglect and exploitation investigations in facility settings and reviewing what the agencies do with the results from these investigations.  The workgroup involves the Department of Aging and Disability Services (DADS), Department of State Health Services (DSHS), the Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC), the Office of the Inspector General (OIG), and DFPS.  Adult Protective Services conducts facility investigations in DSHS-regulated state hospitals, in DADS-regulated state supported living centers and intermediate care facilities, and in community settings.  As a result of a high profile case in late 2011, communication strategies and investigative practices are being examined.  The records retention schedule is being reviewed.  Beginning in March, records in facility investigations will be retained for 20 years rather than five years.  Other areas to be examined are actions taken when employees are reported for abuse, neglect or exploitation and sharing of confidential information, within the agency and with outside agencies.
3.e.  Chair’s Report - Gigi Bryant
Chair Bryant asked council members to report on recent volunteer activities in their regions.  
Ben Morris, of Cleburne and representing Regions 3 and 4, participated in a ride-along with a CPS caseworker in South Fort Worth.  Mr. Morris appreciated the learning experience.  
Tina Martin of McAllen represents Regions 8 and 11.  She works with the Children’s Advocacy Center of Starr and Hidalgo County.  During the holidays she made several presentations and spoke at their annual appreciation dinner, a multidisciplinary event, where representatives of the District Attorney’s Office, CPS, police investigators, and the Sheriff’s Department were present and heard a woman’s story of abuse in her family and breaking the cycles of abuse.  
Imogen Papadopoulos, an attorney in Houston, serves Regions 5 and 6.  South Texas College of Law, where she serves on the board of trustees, is enlarging their legal clinic, to include family law aspects.  They have now established an advanced family law clinic for students.  Ms. Papadopoulos focuses on kinship care that would prevent children from entering the foster care system, on grandparents raising children, and how the court system represents these relatives. Ms. Papadopoulos was asked to speak to students about the rights of the children and relatives under the Texas Family Code
Debbie Epperson from Dallas represents Regions 3 and 4.  She presented an overview of the DFPS Council for the Parent Collaboration Group at their statewide meeting in Dallas, held in October.  In November, she attended the APS Conference.  She is also a grandparent raising a grandchild, and she is involved in a women’s club that provides birthday and graduation parties for children in foster care.  

Scott Rosenbach, of Amarillo represents Region 1.  He visited a new transitional living center in Lubbock for young adults aging out of foster care.  The center is a collaborative effort between state agencies, the courts, and the community to provide support and counseling.  Through conversations with CPS and APS, Mr. Rosenbach has had the opportunity to witness how the agency interacts with community and the legal system.

Chair Bryant represents Regions 7 and 8.  She visited with the staff in Internal Audit to discuss best practices.  She also attended the adoption day celebration in San Antonio.

Chair Bryant asked Commissioner Baldwin to report on his activities.  He visited regional management staff and CASA in San Antonio.  He also attended the APS Conference and visited with Senator Van de Putte in San Antonio.  He spoke to the Child Protection Roundtable in Austin to provide an update on legislation and foster care redesign.  In Houston, he met with RCCL and CPS staff, toured DePelchin Children's Center, and visited with legislators.  In Dallas, he visited with RCCL staff and attended an event at the Texas Infant Mental Health Association. While in El Paso, Commissioner Baldwin attended a meeting of the Children's Commission Education Subcommittee, and he visited Fort Bliss to meet with Army Community Services, the social services agency for the Army.   Additionally, he has met individually with many staff at state office and is planning visits to other areas of the state. 

Chair Bryant recognized Dr. James Rogers, Medical Director, and other staff present.  

Agenda Item 4 – Council Operations
4.a.  Selection of Meeting Dates for 2012-2013 Calendar Year - Gigi Bryant
Ms. Papadopoulos moved that the dates be accepted, as reflected in the Council's January 20, 2012 agenda item 4 (a).  Mr. Rosenbach seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.
4.b.  Vice Chair Nomination - Gigi Bryant
Mr. Rosenbach nominated Imogen Papadopoulos as Vice Chair, and Ms. Martin seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.

A brief break was taken at 10:27 a.m.

Agenda Item 5 – Public Testimony
Chair Bryant called the meeting back to order at 10:40 a.m. and asked for public testimony.  She explained the rules for presenting public testimony.
Susan Craven representing the Texas Association for Infant Mental Health spoke on the recommendation to adopt rule change in 40 TAC, Chapter 757, Minimum Standards for Child Care Homes.  She thanked the Council and Child Care Licensing for adopting the rule that limits the amount of self-instructional training hours.  
Leslie Gerber, Assistant Vice-President of the Collaborative for Children, provided testimony on requirements for distance learning for child care workers and directors.  Collaborative for Children is a nationally-accredited child care information and referral service.  She thanked the Council for the limit on self-instructional time and the new training hours and qualifications.  She feels instructor-led training is advantageous to child care workers by allowing interaction with trainers and having their questions answered.  
Irene Clements with the Texas Foster Family Association (TFFA) spoke about the revision of the agency funeral policy.  She approves of the language revision to include more information about reaching out to the children's biological families and feels sensitivity to the foster families and private sector child advocates who have worked with these children should be incorporated into the policy.  Ms. Clements expressed disappointment that TFFA was not mentioned in the work session discussion regarding stakeholders who partner with DFPS to provide burials to children in foster care.  TFFA has provided 125 grave markers in the last 25 years for children who otherwise would have been buried in unmarked graves.  TFFA has also provided additional contribution for some funeral-related expenses.    
Attorney Mary Christine Reed provided information on the Texas Foster Youth Justice Project, a project of Texas Rio Grande Legal Aid.  The project provides free legal assistance in enforcing foster youth rights and also training for attorneys ad litem and CASAs and provides advice to others working with foster care youth.  They have also assisted in obtaining CPS case records and have published a guide for those aging out of foster care in Texas.  Five thousand copies of the guide have been distributed, and it is also available online.   Ms. Reed offered to provide presentations about the project's services.  

Chair Bryant thanked the public speakers for their testimony.
Agenda Item 6 - New Business

6.a.  Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Part 19, Chapter 700, Subchapter A, Section 700.108, concerning waivers for implementation of Foster Care Redesign - Audrey Deckinga, CPS
Audrey Deckinga presented the proposal to change rules governing Child Protective Services for the purpose of implementing Foster Care Redesign, as directed by the 82nd Legislature in Senate Bill 218. The rule change will allow the department flexibility to implement the new system by allowing the DFPS Commissioner or his designee to waive any rule provisions in Chapter 700 of the Texas Administrative Code that does not support the new design model, provided the waiver does not violate other state or federal laws.  Ms. Deckinga asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  
Ms. Epperson moved that the Council recommend for proposal by HHSC, new Section 700.108, concerning Foster Care Redesign, as reflected in the Council’s January 20, 2012, agenda item 6(a).  Mr. Rosenbach seconded, and the proposal passed by voice vote.

6.b.  Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, chapter 700, Subchapter H, Adoption Assistance Program; and Chapter 700, Subchapter J, Assistance Programs for Relatives and Other Caregivers - Audrey Deckinga, CPS
Ms. Deckinga asked the Council to consider changes to the rules governing the maximum amount of reimbursement that may be paid for nonrecurring adoption expenses and nonrecurring permanency care assistance expenses to $1200 per child.  Ms. Deckinga asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  

Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for proposal by HHSC, the amendments to Sections 700.850 and 700.1043, concerning the Adoption Assistance Program and Assistance Programs for Relatives and Other Caregivers, as reflected in the Council’s January 20, 2012, agenda item 6(b).  Ms. Martin seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.

Agenda Item 7 – Old Business
7.a.  Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 743, Minimum Standards for Shelter Care; Chapter 744, Minimum Standards for School-Age and Before or After-School Programs; and Chapter 746, Minimum Standards for Child-Care Centers - Michele Adams, CCL 
Michele Adams, Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing, asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be adopted.  
Ms. Martin moved that the Council recommend for adoption by HHSC, the amendments, repeals, and new sections concerning Chapters 743, 744, and 746, as reflected in the Council’s January 20, 2012, agenda item 7(a).  Ms. Epperson seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.

7.b.  Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 747, Minimum Standards for Child-Care Homes - Michele Adams, CCL  
Michele Adams, Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing, asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be adopted.  

Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for adoption by HHSC, the amendments, repeals, and new sections of Chapter 747, concerning minimum standards for child-care homes, as reflected in the Council’s January 20, 2012, agenda item 7(b).  Mr. Morris seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.

7.c.  Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 748, General Residential Operations, and Chapter 749, Child-Placing Agencies; regarding training and handguns - Michele Adams, CCL

Michele Adams, Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing, asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Baldwin and Executive Commissioner Suehs that the rule changes be adopted.  

Mr. Morris moved that the Council recommend for adoption by HHSC, the amendments concerning training and handguns, as reflected in the Council’s January 20, 2012, agenda item 7(c).  Mr. Rosenbach seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.

Agenda Item 8 – Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at 11:07 a.m.
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